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Our Next Meeting 

August Doldrums: 

A Beekeeping Catch-All Month and Meeting
Thursday, August  6, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center

At our next meeting we will talking about nectar flows fall management procedures, robbing, judging honey entries, the club display, you name it! This will be a fairly loose meeting so anyone who wants to talk or share their methods or what they have done that works can share, and ask and answer questions during the "Q & A" session as well.
Hope to see everyone at the meeting,

Scott Seccomb
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The President’s Smoker

Right now is the time of year where you really can’t do too much with your colonies. It’s just to bloody hot out, the bees can get cranky, there is no nectar flow going which means no activity and worst of all, we just have to convince our busy little minds to accept these facts. 

That is unless you have a multitude of experiments going on in your apiary; like new nucs trying to build, queenless colonies trying to turn the corner before fall arrives, colonies that you robbed frames from to build nucs that need feeding for comb production and stores, etc. The work still continues and feeding can get real interesting this time of the year with robbing! 

If you started out with good, problem free packages or nucs this year and you did your part, the outside of your colonies should be covered with bees right about now. This is exactly the population you want in your colonies come late March and early April of next year so they can capitalize on next year's short spring/summer nectar flow and produce the golden bounty we seek. The preparation for getting your colonies to this populous state begins now and ends 30 days before the cold nights set in. Most of the preparation this time of year is more mental than physical. Although you will occasionally be going into your colonies over the next few months checking for Varroa loads, food stores, queen health, brood and disease, you should also be researching and determining what mite management technique, if any, you feel comfortable with and how and when you will employ it. Many people, myself included, don’t treat for mites and as a result we loose colonies. Those that do manage to over winter and survive mite loads and other issues we term “survivor colonies.” “Survivor colonies” have somehow figured out how to manage their mite load and other issues, they usually don’t require any assistance from us. These colonies are the best you can get, need to be preserved at all costs and need to used for propagation purposes in the future. 

A lot can happen between now and when we have to walk away from them for the winter months. The fall flow, which really IS NOT a decent food source for honeybees, is still to come. On occasion this can cause a late swarm to issue, causing your colony to re-queen itself late in the year. By this time most of the drones are gone, so guess what? No drones, no bred queen, no more colony! What should you do now? Long before the fall flow, robbers can strip colonies of all their stores in a matter of a few hours. Will you be able to tell if this has happened? What will you do late in the season if you witness robbing or discover a colony is void of stores? All this while assessing the overall health of your colonies for the survival for the cold months ahead ads up to a pretty full mental plate, wouldn’t you say? Here’s some food for thought, 10,000 bees need 25 pounds of stores to winter on for 30 days, and 30.000 bees need 26 pounds of stores for 30 days. So it would seem a good size cluster going into winter is a definite advantage. A large cluster is much more efficient and requires less caloric intake to produce or more importantly, ”maintain”, the necessary amount of warmth to stay mobile within the colony while they slowly move up through the food stores during the winter months. Courtesy of Dr. Richard Fell PhD. 

The first and most important step has hopefully been completed, building your colonies to 20 frames and having around 70 pounds of stored nectar/sugar syrup/bee-bread/pollen between those two boxes. Ideally you want most of the stores in the top box so the bees can move up through it over the cold months ahead. Some colonies will “pre arrange” it this way and some won't. A little later when it cools down, you can help them out and re-arrange it for them. Or you could use the 'move the queen down' trick now and let them finish filling those new empty brood cells in the top box with the minor fall flow and additional sugar syrup to top off their stores. If you do this, make sure the queen excluder comes off no later than the middle of September.

CLUB DISPLAY

One thing that has been on my plate for the last few years is the BUMBA Club Display; this thing has been eating at me like a piranha! This is the year that it will be done, even if I have to do it all myself. We have numerous backboards available for it and I have hundreds of good quality, high-resolution pictures taken over the years. We have to have something together and delivered to the fair by the end of August for judging. If you have any beekeeping related pictures depicting how much fun beekeeping is, bee shots, group shots, funny shots, artistic shots, please forward them to me for consideration. Over the next week I will come up with the layout. What I really, really need most is for someone to design and create club and title plaques briefly explaining the pictures. This display will depict beekeeping in Maryland with the underlying theme of how much fun and how interesting beekeeping really is. The end goal of the display is to get the viewer so fascinated by it, they can’t wait to sign up! 

 LOW STAKE MISTAKES

Some of the best education in beekeeping stems from mistakes we either made knowingly (after the fact) or procedures we performed that were anticipated to produce a predicted and desired outcome. One thing is certain, you can never count on any colony(s) to do the same thing twice just because what you did seems like common sense and the bees should respond accordingly to your way of thinking. This is nature we are talking about; they have their own schedule. For the low maintenance beekeeper, the best we can expect to do is to try and figure out what phase of their schedule they are in, keep them healthy and assist them if needed along the way. For those of us who prefer to “test” our bees and see just how far we can push them, the possibilities are about endless. This is where you really learn all the nuances associated with beekeeping. After all, how much can you expect to learn from a book and a colony that rarely gets opened?

There is just so much to know about beekeeping. Remembering all you have learned over the last few months or years, storing it for future retrieval and applying it when you’re in there, is usually more difficult than anything else we do. The art of beekeeping could be described as the “art of information retrieval and proper application”; this is where the big payoff takes place. It doesn’t matter how many years of experience you have keeping bees, that does not make anyone a perfect beekeeper, for no such person exists. Plain as the big fat nose on my face, when a beekeeper with many, many years of experience goes into a colony, they still make mistakes. It doesn’t matter whether they are accidental or forgetful in nature or derived from some new trick they thought up over the past few years or months. These mistakes or ”oversights” serve to reinforce their knowledge and ingrain it deeply into their memory banks. It also causes you to slow down and think harder in advance before doing something. The big bonus is, it moves their expertise along at a much faster pace than being a “static” beekeeper.

Some of our new members made some mistakes this year, some big, some small. All I can say is CONGRATULATIONS! You are further along in your career than those who sat by the wayside and let them have their way. Not that passivity in beekeeping is a bad thing at all, I guess you could drive without auto insurance or a license too.  Aside from keeping your bees healthy, the next most important thing is making your own bees, yet another scary thing for new beekeepers that they must do to maintain their apiary long term with any kind of quality. I have said this in the past and I will say it until they nail the lid down. Nucs! Nucs! Nucs!   

Fortunately and with the effort of many BUMBA Members, our club has grown into an organization that can probably get most of its members out of any situation that may arise with your colonies. This is what clubs are all about, pulling together, helping each other out of tight spots, sharing all we know about beekeeping and never forgetting about the basics of the common good. Unexpected outcomes are what drive innovation, new discoveries and your success.

GREEN CRAFT FAIR AT WATKINS PARK, NOV 14TH 

Watkins Park will be holding a “Trash to Treasure” craft day in November. This should be pretty interesting, as all the gifts for sale will be made from recycled materials. Emphasis will be on ecology, environment and nature. This is another perfect opportunity for the BUMBA presence, continuing to extol the virtues on beekeeping to the public. We need a some members to man the tables for this one, so get back to me if you can help out! 

FALL BEEKEEPING INTRODUCTORY CLASS?

BUMBA has been considering an introductory beekeeping class in the fall, in an attempt to engage those potential beekeepers who heard too late about this year's class, for next year’s class (what a mouthful). This would be a one night, two-hour presentation in addition to (and at additional cost) our regular current schedule. We would be touching briefly on the more interesting aspects and facts of honeybees and beekeeping to keep potential new beekeepers interested until next year's class is offered. We need a volunteer to head this up, call the papers for marketing, gauge potential interest, and determine if it is a worthwhile cause. I have a few names of people who missed out on the last class and I am sure other members have some names as well. This would be a free introductory class at BUMBA’S expense and I would imagine 5 or 10 people would be required to be enrolled before scheduling an additional night for the room with the park. We will discuss this at the meeting and see how it goes. 

MARYLAND STATE FAIR

BUMBA has been chosen to man the beekeeping exhibits and honey sales table on Wednesday, September 2nd, 2009. Working the table and the exhibits is a great opportunity to build you honey customer sales base and recruit new beekeepers. Make sure you bring a business card or something that you can pass out to purchasers as they come through, ideally your information should be left there all week just in case a person comes through and needs some local honey from a specific area, like your area. This is what marketing is all about; after all we produce a custom product, not some junk, imported store stuff that little is known about. We need to extol the virtues of what real honey is all about. I am being nice! 
I would like to thank everyone who signed up to work the sales table this year, it's sure to be a blast for all of us! Below are this years esteemed volunteers!

Below are this year’s workerbees!

12:00 - 4:00: David and Jutta Dunaway, Chris Berry and Collene Johnson, Margie Krietzer, Harold Stone 

4:00 - 7:00: Lori Brown, Therese Ostazeski, Jim Henry, Nikki Thompson, Tom and Heather Vogeley

7:00 - 10:00: Therese Ostazeski, Leigh Walton, Philip Hazen, Toni Burnham, Veronica Radder, Scott Seccomb

Thank You to all who signed up!

Scott Seccomb
Honey Shows and Fair Entries

BUMBA at the State Fair
As a Maryland Beekeeping Club, it behooves BUMBA and beekeeping as a whole to have entries in the show, whether it be a simple gift basket, candles, three jars of honey, a display, comb honey, beekeeping gadgets or whatever. The list of possible entries for entry, judging and prize money is pretty extensive Entries need to be configured, packaged and/or assembled correctly for a chance to place.

 This isn't just about placing your best entry in the show and trying to win a ribbon and cash prize for your efforts. Over the years, the number of entries in the honey and wax section of the fair has sadly been decreasing. As a result, the entire beekeeping community stands to loose table space at the fair and more importantly funding from the state could be decreased causing yet an even greater loss of visibility regarding the importance of beekeeping that the Maryland State Fair provides to it's many visitors. Needless to say, the Maryland State Fair is probably the most important, and the most highly visible, venue available for keeping the importance of honeybees and beekeeping in the forefront of the public mind. The fair is our best opportunity we have to educate, dispel myths, basically WOW the public with all the little known tidbits of information on the marvelous honeybee, recruit new beekeepers and to establish sales leads for our products.   

 I am probably the biggest slacker when it comes to entries in the fair and so are BUMBA Members, we all just get so busy this time of year. Over the past 5 years, I can count the number of BUMBA Members who have actually entered beekeeping-related products in the state fair competition on one hand. 
BUMBA will also be entering a display in this year’s fair, the theme will be "Beekeeping in Maryland" and I would like a few members to pony up some time to help me make this happen. We will discuss this briefly at the next meeting as well as many other timely topics.

Entering Exhibits at the State Fair
Below is more information on entering in the fair.

http://www.entrigate.com/msffg/default.asp 

The entry deadline for beekeeping products almost slipped my mind (if I even have a mind anymore). You can still enter exhibits in person at the door on either Tuesday, August 25th from 1PM to 8PM, OR, Wednesday August 26th from 9AM to 8PM. If you want to save time, I've been told you can use the online form, print it out and turn it in with your entry at the door. A person can enter exhibits for someone else as long as they have the other person's name, address and telephone number. We will discuss arrangements for a volunteer(s) to carpool the entries to the State Fair. If you have entries ready by Thursday's meeting, bring them, with a completed entry form, and we will arrange to get them to the Fair. If you still haven' extracted yet, there's still time and we can arrange later pick-up dates. 
Please note that the State Fair has a different set of honey classes for beekeepers with fewer than 11 hives, that is pretty much most of BUMBA, so you won't be competing against side-line and semi-commercial beekeepers. Enter exhibits accordingly.
www.marylandstatefair.com/uploads/file/2009_Farm_Garden_Entry_Form.pdf
Here is a link to the many different beekeeping related products that you can enter and exhibit rules.

www.marylandstatefair.com/marylandstatefair/uploads/File/2009_SECTION_D.pdf

All entries must be physically delivered to the Farm and Garden Building, at the Fairgrounds in Timonium,  on the days listed above. 

The Fair has an on-line registration, however the deadline expired on July 31st at 11:59 PM.. 

Maryland State Beekeepers Assoc

Annual Honey Show

Sept. 26, 9:00 AM 

Oregon Ridge Nature Center, Cockeysville, MD
www.msbeea.org
MSBA will hold its annual Honey Show earlier this year, in late September instead of late October or early November. The venue also is changing from the usual site at the MDA HQ in Annapolis, to Oregon Ridge Nature Center, north of Baltimore. 
MSBA sponsors a "Best Club Showing" contest. The local association that earns the most points for their 1st, 2nd and 3rd place exhibits win recognition on a permanent plaque. There also is a "Best in Show" trophy with a long list of distinguished winners waiting for your name to be added! Look for exhibit information and entry forms on the MSBA web page by the end of August.

Please note that MSBA has a different set of honey classes for beekeepers with fewer than 11 hives, that is pretty much most of BUMBA, so you won't be competing against side-line and semi-commercial beekeepers. Enter exhibits accordingly.
QUEEN CELLS ANYONE?

Believe it or not, these two frames came from the same colony. This was nuc that Sarah Brozena started from one of Leigh Walton's queen cells. All told, and if I remember correctly, I counted 36 cells total in this colony. 
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2009 Honeybee Scavenger Hunt 

By Christina Manucy and Jeff Colburn

Saturday, June 13 was a beautiful day for the scavenger hunt at Greg Ferris’ apiary in Indian Head, MD. Jeff Colburn and I attended the event representing BUMBA.
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Six pairs of beekeeper teams assembled to search for a list of items associated with beekeeping, such as “things found in the hive”, “bee predators”, things found around the apiary”, and “nectar sources”. Jeff and I have only had our hive for a month, so we were uncertain whether we would be able to identify and locate many items on the list. However, there were others with shiny new hive tools and smokers that by the end of the day had a slight patina of creosote and sticky propolis. The apiary was shady and the bees were calm. After inspecting several hives and suffering a few stings, we began to check items off the list. We quickly learned who were the experienced beekeepers and followed their lead, learning to identify list items such as a virgin queen (worth 150 points), bees festooning (75 points), a Crown Board (what the British call the inner lid—25 points), and even saw bees balling a queen (250 points). Karen Cooksey, of the Association of Southern Maryland Beekeepers, tried to stage a queen fight (a whopping 450 points), but the queens knew better and crawled in opposite directions toward their respective hives. 

As the afternoon warmed, we decided to take a break from the hives and wandered the apiary. We came across several more items from the list including local nectar sources: poplar, holly, Russian olive trees, and Devil’s walking stick (25 points each). 
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Next to his workshop, Greg has a large metal trough filled with sugar water which attracts thousands of bees. Cork sheets float on the sugar water, allowing bees to land and feed. When we entered the workshop, we discovered a swarm of bees hanging from a wooden beam (150 points). Back at the hives, we rejoined the other teams and were very surprised to find we had taken a small lead over the other teams. The clincher was the giant hornet “bee predator” found on the ground near the workshop (100 points). For our efforts we were awarded a pair of lovely walnut trophies that Greg made, each topped by a small glass bee, resting on a carved wooden flower. The day was a great learning experience enjoyed by all; Greg plans to follow-up in the fall with a “hive-side” chat, focusing on fall nectar sources, bee predators, and answering questions. He does not use his hives to harvest honey; instead he supplies live bees for apitherapy to people suffering from MS and other maladies. Greg has over 20 years of beekeeping experience and was happy to share his knowledge.
FREE STATE Bee Supply

Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk

CLUB PROGRAMS

  BUMBA currently has a host of club programs that we have initiated over the years and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well.  

Nuc Production/Queen Rearing Program  

Mentoring Program

Educational Programs

Please get in touch with any club officer if you would like more information on any of the above. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. Programs are like additional classes for free and it goes to serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.
Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One area where we can reduce our expenses is by eliminating the hard copy news letter we mail out 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, nor believe in computers, of course, would continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com.  You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and short course information. We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. Send ideas and content to Toni Burnham and Scott Seccomb.

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
This is a fantastic tool and has unlimited uses for our club. Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be. Make it better. Add materials. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers.  Members receive automatic email notices of meeting and the BUMBA newsletter.

BUMBA Queen Rearing and Nuc Production Program

Lessons Learned

The Honey Bee as a Teacher

By Leigh Walton

In late July, Margie Krietzer (our treasurer) and I made arrangements to transfer a two frame NUC from my equipment to her transport box.  Her goal was to revive a colony that was queenless and the worker bees were dwindling due to old age. On this night storms were forecast, as had been every other night that week; we needed the rain but each night passed with no storms. As luck would have it this night they got it right. No sooner than Margie arrived, the sky darkened and a light rain started along with an occasional clap of thunder. We decided to do the transfer anyway. 
Always, in the past I was able to quickly find the queen to assure the customer that they were receiving a viable unit. This time was an exception; I scanned the two frames multiple times but could not find her. As the rain and thunder intensified I decided to hope for the best (she must be hiding somewhere, or she is such an energetic queen that she was constantly laying eggs with her hind quarters in the cells, making her difficult to see) and put the frames in the transport box and closed it up. I told Margie to check in a couple of days to see if the bees were building supercedure cells (sign of queenlessness).  Another clue; generally in the past when a nucleus was removed from the mating NUC the bees that remained hanging on the side would move on to other homes. This time they didn’t. After three days they were still there; not a good sign. 
The compartment in the mating NUC is only about 4 inches wide. I looked several times for the queen but with such a narrow opening it was difficult to get a clear view. After three days, I got the bright idea (it actually was) to put a frame in the compartment to see if the bees would move from the sides onto the frame. The next day I checked and sure enough they had, and as I had suspected a queen was there also. I put the frame in my transport box and called Margie to give her the good news. We agreed to meet in 30 minutes to put the queen in her NUC. When I arrived, Margie offered a garden cart to carry the NUC to her apiary. I had thought this might not be a good idea as it can give a rough ride and cause the bees to scramble. Well, this was the case, when I opened the box she was on the side of the box. If she had remained on the frame it would have been a simple process of moving the frame into the NUC. The transfer was now going to be more of a challenge. 
I decided to position my NUC on its side just above hers, and encourage the queen to do the right thing by walking out and reuniting with her colony.  Since nothing else had gone as planned with this project I don’t know why I should think this would! She didn’t want to cooperate, she kept moving deeper in the box, the more I tried to move her towards the opening the more agitated she got, eventually she started flapping her wing, I knew that wasn’t good!  Margie gave me a jar lid to put over her so we could slide her over to the edge and hopefully have her reunite with her colony. I didn’t see it happen, but Margie shouted that the queen was in the air! I never did see her, but Margie said she could see her for about 30 seconds and then she was gone. We left the hive open for maybe 15 minutes giving her an opportunity to come back.  I again checked the frames, but no queen. Margie agreed to check the next day, but I was pretty sure I was going to be giving her a replacement queen.

With discouragement lingering, we left the bee yard. Margie told me she had my duct tape in her car; we had used it to secure her transport box. She wanted to give it back to me so we went to her car; she checked it, but it wasn’t there. She thought it might be in the garden cart so she went back to the bee yard, I stayed by the car. Within a few minutes, Margie came hurriedly up the path saying she had found the queen; she had landed on a screened frame, where her attendants found her and started caring for her. The mass of bees made it easy to see her.  Margie took the screen, gently turned it over and placed it on top of the NUC. Margie reports that things are going well now. 

Now, for the lessons learned:

· Work the bees in favorable weather; avoid being rushed or having your activities hampered by bad weather.

·  Use your knowledge of honey bee behavior/sensitivities (vibration, etc) and respect them.

· Be careful when working with queens, if she’s agitated and physically capable she may take flight.

· When a queen takes flight, don’t assume you’ve lost her.  If she has a loyal colony in the area, when she lands her daughters will find her. This most likely would not work for a new queen introduction, as there are no bees that are loyal to her.

August Queen Rearing Report:

I started the queen rearing process again in mid-June. This go-round yielded 36 queen cells; 20 cells were placed in my mating Nucs, and 3 cells were banked. Of the 20 cells placed in mating Nucs, 17 emerged and were successfully mated, of the three banked cells, 1 survived and was mated. Scott distributed some of the remaining cells to new club members in need. He also started some Nucs for overwintering in hopes of having them available for short course participants next year. I also plan to build up some of the Nucs to overwinter. 
At last count I have 16 two-frame Nucs;  this is more than I can build to overwinter so would like to sell some as Nucs or queens. I sell the Nucs for $40, and the queens for $20. This time of year is an excellent time to re-queen declining colonies. Another benefit of these queens is that they have not gone through the heavy laying period of a spring build up. These queens should yield a good population of overwintering bees as well as being well prepared for a strong spring buildup. If interested please see me on Thursday, or contact me at 301-577-3088, or leiwal@verizon.net.

Leigh Walton, BUMBA, VP
Tidbits from an idiot beekeeper turned novice swarm collector. 
(an example of the ‘peter’ principle).
By Colin Wood
 For decades I thought it would be fun to be a bee keeper, but had no idea how to get started. 

Well, one day in 2005 I saw an offer in the daily digest of the local chapter of Freecycle:  “Offer beekeeping equipment in Londontowne, MD”. As there were no other takers, I got a free hive tool, gloves, veil and helmet, a complete hive and extra deeps and shallows frames etc. for a second. 

All this came with an abundant supply of incumbent wax moth caterpillars and caterpillar-grooved woodenware.

A couple of weeks after bringing the ‘colony’ home and draining hints and tips from ‘Beekeeping for Dummies”, I decided that the 27 remaining bees in my ‘new’ hive were probably not a viable colony, so ordered two queens and packages.

The installations went well, and so I joined BUMBA.

Scott Seccomb welcomed me with many an interesting and interested phone calls over the following months.

All was well until……………. at probably my third BUMBA meeting he said “Colin, would you chair  the swarm committee?”

Without blinking an eye, and not wanting to appear ‘unwilling’ or ignorant or, heaven forbid, admit that I had no idea what was expected of a swarm collector, I said “Sure!, Why not?”

Well, the two years since my five-second inauguration have been interesting, to say the least.

I’ve been ‘out’ probably 10 times.

The first year I went out to calls for ‘honey bee swarms’ that turned out to be: 

· a Yellow Jacket wasp infestation in North Beach. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Yellowjacket ;
· a Miner Bee ‘swarm’ in 
Suitland www.ces.ncsu.edu/depts/ent/notes/Other/note114/note114.html ;
· a false alarm in College Park (2 bees found dead in a porch);
· a beautiful but inaccessible colony in an attic in S. Baltimore;
· an inaccessible3rd story  infestation behind a brick wall north of the beltway;
· and a swarm sans queen in Hyattsville.

After this I learned to ask callers a few pointed questions:

· Is the swarm/infestation in the ground (Miner bees or Yellow jackets)? 

· What color are the ‘bee’s legs’ (Yellow Jackets have yellow legs, whereas honey bee’s are black)? 

· How long have they been there? (longer than a couple of weeks means an ‘infestation’). 

· How high from the ground is the ‘swarm’? (having broken my back in a ladder fall, I don’t ‘do’ ladders) 

· What is the siding made of? (if brick can you get at them from the inside - remove sheetrock etc.? 

· Are you prepared to take down the inside sheetrock? 

· And so on.

Well, I did have one really interesting call in July 2007. A chap near John Hopkins University called to say he had hundreds of bees in his detached garage. After several trips up to the second floor of his garage I had removed more than 1000 square inches of comb, acquired 120 pounds of honey and probably more stings than the collected fingers and toes of the combined BUMBA membership.  Unfortunately I never saw, let alone could get, the queen.

My fall put me out of action last year, but 2009 swarm season has started off extremely well.

Dave Morris emailed with a request from David Rader, a new BUMBA member and beekeeper, to help get a recent swarm from inside a wooden column on the deck of a single story house in Mt Ranier.

Dave R. said he would dismantle the column which was on the front porch of his ‘allergic to stings’ neighbor Peter Burrows. 

So, with smoker set at 8:15 on Saturday morning Dave R. levered the deck-side panel off the column. There were ~40 square inches of very new comb, which we alternately cut from the top of the inside of the column and gently transported with their attendant bees to my carrying ‘deep’, and then scooped up as many of the remaining clusters of workers and foragers from the inside of the column as we could and ‘threw’ them into the deep.

To help keep the swarm interested in the carrying deep, I had wet the plywood base of my carrying deep with a couple of drops of swarm pheromone lure, that Jerry Fisher had sent to those who requested it.

Putting on the top and sealing for travel, it was all over in less than ½ hour.

Of course there were many bees that we could not collect as they were out foraging and refused to stay put in the deep. They are the unfortunate ones that will probably not survive, or at best find another colony to adopt.

One hour later I had driven home and transferred the swarm of 2-3000 bees, and a couple of their combs, hopefully with the queen, to a new hive with 8 frames of fresh foundation.

After a half hour, many had clustered on the outside of the hive above the entrance, in what I’ve heard called ‘bearding’.

However a couple of hours later, they were mostly inside and seemed to be happy with their new home. A fascinating success, that makes up for the several  ‘wild goose chases’ I’ve been on. What is even more outstanding is that not one sting was received by either Dave or I. 
Fingers crossed that the queen is in there, and that the workers build-out sufficient comb for her to start laying in time to generate a strong colony for over-wintering. Of course I’m feeding them with 1:1 sugar water and have reduced the entrance to a bee-wide opening to help give then some protection from robbing.

More news as the swarm season heats up.

One little note: If you are tempted to become a swarm collector, you should first of all learn to ask if the ‘bees’ are furry and have black legs, and that they are not coming out of holes in the ground.

You should also distinguish between an ‘infestation’ and a ‘swarm’. An ‘infestation’ is an established colony and usually involves some dismantling of siding or sheetrock and is usually messy and time consuming. It is also usually difficult to get the queen. In addition you will have to deal with irregular comb shapes of uncapped, capped brood and pollen.

A swarm on the other hand is bunch of bees that has followed a swarming queen from an established, and probably over congested colony/hive looking for a new abode. They will be gentle and moveable without too much hassle – if you can reach them.

Cecw 5/4/09

  Package SNAFU + TLC = AOK: Encouragement for any Bee Keeper who has Ever had a Bad Package. 

By Veronica Rader

I am not a very good record keeper so please disregard my vagueness with time frames. Last spring, I acquired a "nuc" colony which was actually a package started by someone else. I installed the 5 frame "nuc" into a l0-frame deep in mid-May. Being a new bee keeper, I probably checked on the girls too often but I couldn't help myself ☺. They filled out that box in very little time and shortly thereafter filled out a second deep. 
About 3-5 weeks (mid -late June) after installation into the brood box, I noticed the queen dead, lying on the ground just outside of the hive. I immediately opened the hive and inspected it frame by frame only to find 8 queen cells. One frame held 4, 2 on another and the last 2 were singles. With the advice from a fellow BUMBA member, I transferred half of the cells to a nuc box along with a frame of brood and a frame of food and left the remaining cells in the donor colony. 
After about 3 weeks (mid July), as hard as it was to wait that long for a peek, I inspected both colonies just long enough to find out if any of the cells had hatched. They had. Sadly, I closed up the colonies and waited a few more weeks; Bo-RING! Luckily, I had another 1st year colony to occupy my curiosity. It was thriving and even produced a full super of honey! 
After another 3 weeks or so (early- August), I went in! To my surprise and delight, BOTH colonies had produced queens who were laying. Not wanting to disrupt anything, I waited a few weeks (late August​, early September) before visiting the girls again. Again, I found the donor colony, queenless. I'm not sure how long it had been but I'm pretty sure there was a laying worker (triple eggs placed in pollen cells and other obscurities). 
Again, consulting with a pal, I transferred the bees from the 2nd deep of the donor colony to the 1st deep and placed a layer of newspaper over it. Next, I placed the frames from the nuc box into the 2nd deep and set it on top of the newspaper and closed her up. I waited a week at most (early-mid September) before looking in. The queen was busting out eggs everywhere and everyone appeared to get along well. 
Fortunately, the girls had stored plenty of food during the ordeal. They went into fall as a seemingly weak colony but came out this past spring as a strong, bustling brood (with lots o' brood)! 
The moral of the story here, take notes and don't let a bad package get the best of you. Learn, consult with others and experiment! You just may 'save' a colony ..... 

Wanted

Good beekeeping articles!

Many Thanks to Leigh, Veronica and Colin for their contributions!

The Editor

2009 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

Underlined events are held at Watkins Nature Center. 

Aug 3-7 EAS Conference  www.easternapicuture.org, Ellicottville, NY

August 6 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

August 
Howard County Fair www.howardcountyfair.org


Montgomery County Fair www.mcagfair.com

Aug 23-Sept 1
Maryland State Fair www.marylandstatefair.com

Sept 26, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting & Honey Show, Oregon Ridge Nature Center, Cockeysville, MD; www.msbeea.org
Sept     
Mentoring Visits


Anne Arundel County Fair www.aacountyfair.org

  
Charles County Fair www.charlescountyfair.com

   
Great Frederick Fair www.thegreatfrederickfair.com

   
St. Mary’s County Fair www.somd.com/smcfair 

   
Calvert County Fair www.calvertcountyfair.com

Oct 1, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

November 14
Watkins Park "Green Craft Fair" 

November 21, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting, Md. Dept Ag. HQ, Annapolis

Dec 8,  6:00 – 9:00 PM, Joint Holiday Party 
One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to:

Mail $15  to Margie Krietzer, BUMBA Treas., 3816 IRONGATE LN., BOWIE, MD, 20622
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you are willing to help out with a club activity or program

( Check if you would like a hardcopy of the newsletter in addition to an email copy.

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2009 BUMBA Calendar:

April 2  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

June 4    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

August 6    
7:30 p.m. BUMBA Meeting 

August 3-7 
EAS Short Course & Conference, Ellicottville, NY

Sept 26

9:30-5:00 MSBA Mtg & Honey Show, Oregon Ridge Nature Center, Cockeysville, MD

Oct 1      
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Nov      
MSBA Fall mtg., 9:30 AM, MDA Hq, 50 Harry S. Truman Pkwy, Annapolis

Dec 8     
6:00 PM Holiday Party  

Bowie-Upper Marlboro Beekeepers Association Officers

Pres. 
Scott Seccomb
301-868-2086 
scott.seccomb@verizon.net

VP
Leigh Walton
301-577-3088
leiwal@verizon.net

Treas. 
Margie Krietzer 
301-464-8378
kiota_kem@comcast.net
Sec’y 
Lori Brown
301-884-3384
farmstead88@msn.com
Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net

Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us

MSBA Pres. 
Steve McDaniel
410-239-7496
steve@mcdanielphotography.com

David Morris

BUMBA Editor

9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553

[image: image4.png]



PAGE  
1

